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Drumoyne

Key details

Addresses At 33 Lapraik Street, Ascot, Queensland 4007

Type of place Flat building

Period Interwar 1919-1939

Style Old English

Lot plan L1_RP844755

Key dates Local Heritage Place Since — 1 December 2017
Date of Citation — March 2017

Construction Walls: Masonry

Criterion for listing (A) Historical; (E) Aesthetic

‘Drumoyne’ is a set of interwar masonry flats situated on the top of a hill in Lapraik Street, Ascot. The building 
features many ‘Old English’ design elements that were popular in that period. The flats are demonstrative of an 
increase in the construction of mutli-unit dwellings in 1930s Brisbane. Drumoyne was built at a time when some 
Brisbane residents were choosing to lead, what seemed then, to be a ‘modern’ way of life, a departure from the 
traditional ownership of a house and yard.

History 

By the late 1880s and early 1890s Albion was one of a number of prosperous suburban centres which had 
arisen in response to the expansion of Brisbane from its former small city core. The development of Albion 
followed a pattern that was common in Brisbane in this period. The wealthier residents bought the land on the 
rises and apexes of hills, ensuring breezes, views, protection from flooding and protection from waste run off. 
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The less wealthy purchased land on the base of the hills.

In the late 1920s to cater for the housing shortage as well as to generate income many home owners in the inner-
city suburbs converted houses into tenements, where tenants would share bathrooms, toilets and kitchens. This 
led to community concerns of overcrowding and increased hygiene problems. A fashionable and more 
sophisticated alternative to this form of accommodation was the purpose built block of self-contained flats. 
Marketed mainly at single people and childless couples, the earliest self-contained flats in Brisbane were 
generally conveniently situated close to trams, trains and shopping facilities in inner-city suburbs such as Spring 
Hill, New Farm and Fortitude Valley. 

The Brisbane City Council, in 1930, defined the flat as “a fully self-contained dwelling, with private kitchen, 
bathroom and water closet”. The flat was designed to be an independently functioning dwelling. Although seen 
as a sophisticated lifestyle, flat living was fairly uncommon in Brisbane in this period, with only 8.4% of Brisbane 
residents living in flats. This low percentage may be due to the economic constraints of the time as well as the 
perceived novelty of this style of living. Most interwar flats in Brisbane were architecturally designed and 
constructed from good quality brick and timber. 

There was much debate in Council Chambers and the press about the merits of flats.  Some Aldermen argued 
that since Brisbane had the luxury of space, the ideal of the detached house on a large suburban block should 
be maintained. Flats were therefore a menace that “deprived children of the fresh air and recreation areas to 
which they were entitled.”  The Daily Standard reported a city planner as saying that flats were “not conducive to 
the rearing of families and were a cause of the falling birth rate” There was a perceived danger that localities, like 
some parts of Clayfield, might become slum areas. 

In 1935 Jane Drummond purchased the one rood block on subdivision 1 of re-subdivision 2 of subdivision 91 of 
portion 92. Between 1935 and 1937 a set of four flats were constructed on the site. It is unclear who designed 
the flats as the complete Building Registers for 1935 no longer exist and there is no clear evidence in the A & B 
Journal or Tender Notices. The set of flats were constructed on the rise of Lapraik Street affording the tenants 
views and breezes. At the base of the hill, Sandgate Road provided efficient public transport into and out of the 
city on the trams. In 1937 the Drumoyne Flats were first recorded in Lapraik Street. Jane Drummond was listed 
as residing in flat No. 2. This suggests that the flats were constructed between 1935 and 1937.

As a set of 1930s flats, the design was influenced by the then fashionable ‘Old English’ style. The set of masonry 
flats were designed with a portion of the ground floor wall as face brick and the rest of the building rendered with 
a terracotta tiled roof and a tall brick chimney. The north facing side, with imitation half-timbering, textured 
rendered exterior walls and sets of casement windows replaced banks of louvres in 1993. The street front was 
designed with a first floor bay window and several separate casements windows. 

As the first set of masonry flats constructed on Lapraik Street, Drumoyne pre-dates the two Art Deco sets of flats 
at the base of the hill close to Sandgate Road, ‘Meerawa’ and ‘Yearinga’, that were constructed in 1938. 
Drumoyne also pre-dates other sets of brick interwar flats in the proximity including ‘Bellevue Court’ on Bonney 
Avenue, ‘Hampton Court’ and ‘Coraki Court’ on Sandgate Road that were all constructed between 1937 and 
1938. Drumoyne, therefore, is important as the first of a number of interwar masonry flats constructed in the 
Albion area close to Sandgate Road and is a reflection of the rise in popularity in the multi-unit dwelling in the 
interwar period. 

The building has not been used or classified as a block of flats since 1991 when it was noted that the four 
kitchens had been removed as well as the internal masonry walls which defined the flats. The individual 
entrances to three flats are now openings with one blocked up and rendered. Two rear exits were closed and 
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have casement windows, with the other two exits being opened up as double doors. Modifications include the 
verandah, a garage and under house rooms.

Statement of significance 

Relevant assessment criteria

This is a place of local heritage significance and meets one or more of the local heritage criteria under the 
Heritage planning scheme policy of the Brisbane City Plan 2014. It is significant because:

Historical
CRITERION A

The place is important in demonstrating the evolution or pattern of the city's or local area’s history

for the evidence it provides of the pattern of construction of purpose built flats along the tram route through the 
Albion/Clayfield area during the 1930s and as a reflection of the growth in popularity of the multi-unit dwelling in 
Brisbane.

Aesthetic
CRITERION E

The place is important because of its aesthetic significance

as a set of interwar masonry flats built at top of a hill that display 'Old English' design elements that were popular 
at the time.
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Note: This citation has been prepared on the basis of evidence available at the time including an external 
examination of the building. The statement of significance is a summary of the most culturally important aspects 
of the property based on the available evidence, and may be re-assessed if further information becomes 
available. The purpose of this citation is to provide an informed evaluation for heritage registration and 
information. This does not negate the necessity for a thorough conservation study by a qualified practitioner, 
before any action is taken which may affect its heritage significance.
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